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CHALFONT ST PETER PARISH COUNCIL 
Minutes of the FULL COUNCIL Meeting  
held on Thursday 30th January 2020 in the Council Offices, 
Gravel Hill, Chalfont St Peter at 7.30pm 

 
MINUTES 

 

Present: Cllr Smith (Chair), Cllr Browne, Cllr Darby, Cllr Dickson, Cllr Hatton, Cllr North, Cllr 
Rush, Cllr Shinner and Cllr Southworth. 
 
Also Present:   Vikki Murdock (Admin Assistant) 
     
 
CHAIRMAN ISSUED INSTRUCTIONS REGARDING EMERGENCY FIRE EXITS IN THE EVENT 

OF FIRE 
 

 
160  No public present 
 
161 Apologies: Cllr Dale, Cllr Ryan, Cllr Chellar, Cllr Ford & Cllr Longshaw 
 
162 The following disclosable pecuniary and personal interests were declared:  
  
 CDC Cllr Darby, Cllr Rush & Cllr Smith 
 BCC Cllr Darby 
 Chalfont St Peter Youth Centre Cllr Darby & Cllr Dickson 
 Village Appraisal Group  Cllr Darby, Cllr Shinner & Cllr Smith 
 
163 The minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 19th December 2019 were proposed by Cllr 

Smith and seconded by Cllr Browne. 
 
164 To discuss the actions from previous meetings: 
 

107a It was noted that the Chalfonts Community College had been approached to re-paint 
the underpass. As it was still not known exactly what needed to be painted it was 
agreed to carry this forward to March 2020. Carry forward. 

 
107b Cllr Dickson confirmed photos of current mural had been taken. Completed. 
 
145 Cllr Rush confirmed the press release regarding HS2 had been done. Completed. 
 
151 Provision of a bike rack has been passed to the Open Spaces Committee. 

 
165 The Council noted and thanked Cllr Martin for the monthly BCC update. Nothing to report 

from CDC. 
 
166 Chairman’s Announcements: 
 
 VE Day – No request has been received to light the Beacon. CDC are offering grants of 

£150 for VE Day activities. James Simmonds from the Gold Hill Baptist Church and Bob 
Older from Chalfont St Peter Parish Church are interested in doing something together – 
maybe an afternoon tea and will approach CDC regarding a grant. James will also speak to 
the Chamber of Commerce regarding commemorative flags in Market Place. Celfunde will 
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see if they have any memorabilia for the library and The Breadhouse to put in their windows 
to mark the event. 

 
 The Defibrillator - The Library have agreed to house the defibrillator on their building. They 

will ask a local electrician for a quote regarding installation. It was suggested that the 
defibrillator could instead be placed outside Vantage Chemist. Cllr Hatton agreed to look into 
a new cabinet. ACTION Cllr Hatton. The Admin Assistant had details of what was ordered 
last time and will pass this on. It was thought that Leigh Electrical installed it in its previous 
location and they also should be approached regarding installation. 

 
 A new projector had been purchased by VAG for Community Groups to use. 
 
167 To discuss the minutes and recommendations from the following Committees: 
 

• A&P – 6th January 2020. Proposed Cllr Browne, seconded Cllr North. All agreed. 
 

Recommendation to Main Council - The Risk Assessments were discussed and agreed with no 
changes. Proposed by Cllr North, seconded by Cllr Browne, all agreed.  

 

• Open Spaces - 13th January 2020. Proposed Cllr Hatton, seconded Cllr Southworth All 
agreed. 

 
Recommendation to Main Council - Goldhill play area Roundabout repair – to agree the 

quotation from Merlin Components. Proposed Cllr Southworth, Seconded Cllr Hatton. All 

agreed.  

 

Recommendation to Main Council - Tree Donation Policy – Councillors agreed the policy, 

Proposed Cllr Southworth, Seconded Cllr Hatton. All Agreed 

 

Recommendation to Main Council - Terms of Reference rewording agreed. Proposed Cllr 

Hatton, Seconded Cllr Southworth. All Agreed. 

 

• EOM – 21st January 2020 – carry forward 

 

• Finance – 23rd January 2020. Proposed by Cllr Darby, seconded by Cllr Smith 

 
Recommendation to Main Council – Budgets for 2020-2021. Proposed Cllr Darby, seconded 

Cllr Smith. All agreed 

 

Recommendation to Main Council - To request a precept for 2020-2021 of £452,614. 
Proposed Cllr Darby, seconded Cllr Shinner. All agreed 
 
Recommendation to Main Council - A donation of £1000.00 to the Chalfont Youth Centre. 
Proposed by Cllr Smith, seconded Cllr Shinner. All agreed 
 
Recommendation to Main Council - A donation of £150 to the Village Action Group in 
support of the Misborne Midsomer Murder Trail. Proposed Cllr Shinner, seconded Cllr North. 
All agreed 
 
Recommendation to Main Council - The Financial Risks for 2019-2020. Proposed Cllr 
Darby, seconded Cllr Smith. All agreed 
 
Recommendation to Main Council - To renew the annual subscription for the ICCM. 
Proposed Cllr Darby, seconded Cllr Shinner. All agreed. 
 

• Comms & PR – 27th January 2020. Proposed Cllr Rush, seconded Cllr Browne 
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Recommendation to Main Council - That the Village Guide be produced every two years. 

Proposed Cllr Smith, seconded Cllr Shinner. 

 
168 The cheques were proposed by Cllr Darby and seconded by Cllr Dickson for January 2020. 

Cheques in February are to be signed by Cllr North and Cllr Dale. 
 
169 It was agreed that Cllr Rush and Cllr Smith would run the Councillor Surgery at the Library 

on Saturday 15th February 2020 and that Cllr Southworth and Cllr Darby would be in 
attendance on Saturday 21st March. It was also agreed that feedback from the Surgeries 
should be a regular agenda item. It was noted that the Library are happy for the Parish 
Council to advertise the event by placing one of the large banners used on Feast Day, 
outside the Library entrance on Surgery days. 

 
170 Cllr North gave an update on CIL. Following the hearing on 5th November 2019, it was noted 

that the inspector has agreed that large sites over 400 dwellings or a gross area of 10 
hectares will not be subject to CIL. Section 106 payments only will apply to these areas. 
With respect to the Local Plan, Cllr North reported that the Stage 1 Hearing would  
now to take place earlier than anticipated, starting on 17th March 2020. The Hearing will 
consist of 5 matters over 6 days. Deadlines for confirming participation and submission of 
statements is due in February. Our Planning Consultants have provided a quote of up to 
£14K to prepare for and attend the hearings. It was agreed to accept this quote, using funds 
available in 2019-20 from Local Plan and Neighbourhood Plan budgets (£7K) and to take 
the remaining £7K for the allocated budget for 2020-21. Proposed Cllr Hatton and seconded 
by Cllr Darby. All agreed. 
 
It was noted that in the coming months there would be some new grant funding to update 
the Neighbourhood Plan. It was considered that a ‘Design Code’ document, setting rules for 
new development design, would be beneficial and further funding would be available to help 
produce this. It was agreed that updating the Neighbourhood Plan should be brought back to 
Main Council in March 2020 
 

171 Cllr Smith confirmed that the St Peter’s Memorial Garden project had not received a grant 
from Veolia, and that a reduced scheme could be considered, given that some funds have 
been raised. Cllr Smith had spoken to HS2 who had indicated that their grant would still be 
available with smaller scheme. The concerns raised by the Diocese of Oxford were also 
discussed and it was envisaged that any new scheme would not require digging deeply and 
disturbing human remains. It was agreed that permission should be sought to go ahead, and 
Cllr Smith would set up a meeting of the Working Party to discuss a new reduced scheme. 
Any application would need to be made from the Parish Council, as it is their land, and Cllr 
Smith will talk to the Clerk. It was noted that information should be sought in advance of 
what would need to happen and by whom, should human remains be disturbed. 

 
172 The Parish Council budget 2020-21 was agreed. Proposed Cllr Darby, seconded Cllr 

Shinner. All agreed. 
 
173 The Council precept for 2020-251 was agreed. Proposed Cllr Darby, seconded Cllr Shinner. 

All agreed. 
 
174 To receive information items: 
 
 Cllr Shinner - Feast Day will take place on Saturday 27th June and will have a theme of 

climate change. There will be an evening concert. 
 
 Cllr Southworth indicated that she would like to write an article on trees and the environment 

for the local free publication ‘Chalfont News’, in her capacity as a Parish Councillor. The 
Tree Policy is currently being amended by Open Spaces, and any article could not go out 
from the Parish Council until this had been approved. Once done and the article completed, 
this should come back to Main Council for discussion. 
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Cllr Dickson - It was asked whether McColls was closing. No-one knew, but Cllr Smith has 
spoken to Chalfont Common Post Office who have confirmed that they will not be closing in 
the near future despite their planning permission. It is also their belief that the Post Office 
Ltd will not leave the village without a post office. 
 
Attention was drawn to the Thames Valley Police newsletter. Anti-social behaviour was 
highlighted, but there was a positive response with mounted police being deployed in the 
village. 
 
The Community Centre had leafleted the village regarding fundraising for a new building and 
their Open Day on 22nd February. Pre-Application Advice has also been submitted. 
 
Cllr Darby – had attended the Town and Parish Council Liaison Meeting, where the leader of 
Bucks County Council outlined the plans for the new Unitary Authority. Amongst which were 
emphasis on the environment and strengthening Communities. Following the elections in 
May, the count for the new Authority will take place on Friday 8th May, for Parish Councils, 
on the 9th and the police on Monday 11th. There will be training days for new Councillors on 
13th and 14th May with the first day of the new Authority being the 28th May. 

 
175 To resolve that in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted it is 

advisable in the public interest, that the press and public be temporarily excluded and they 
are instructed to withdraw (Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 s1). All agreed 

 
176 Wording for a statement to be used by Councillors and staff in response to resident’s 

queries was discussed and agreed. 
 
177 It was agreed to begin recruitment of a third Haywarden. Proposed Cllr Darby and seconded 

by Cllr Smith. 
 
178 Date of next meeting – Thursday 27th February 2020 
 

 
 

Meeting ended 10.17pm 
 


